SOCIAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
11th April, 2001

Meeting commenced:
  9.30 a.m.
"
ended:
12.05 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Pennington - in the Chair

Councillors Carson, Fernandez, J. Holt, Leaston and Upton



Messrs. Dugmore, Wheelton and Wilson

74.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Clague and Memory and Mrs. Dixon.  

The Chairman informed Members of the sad death of Councillor Memory's wife and indicated that he would write a letter to Councillor Memory, on behalf of Committee Members, conveying their sincere condolences.

75.
MEMBERSHIP OF THE COMMITTEE


The Chairman welcomed Nigel Dugmore, newly appointed Parent-Governor Representative for the Primary Sector on the Committee, to his first meeting.

76.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

AGREED:
(1) THAT the minutes of the meeting held on 14th March, 2001, be approved as a correct record.



(2) THAT Minute 69 (Performance of Recreation Centres and Swimming Pools) be referred for consideration to the Cabinet; and that the Cabinet be advised of this Committee's particular concerns regarding (a) the adverse impact which the use of Centres and pools by Sports Development at peak times had on income, and (b) increased income not meeting target levels and being over-estimated.



(3) THAT the report being prepared in respect of Minute 71 (Payments to Foster Carers) be submitted to Cabinet following approval by the Chairman of this Committee.

77.
COMMUNITY AND SOCIAL SERVICES DIRECTORATE - SERVICE PLAN, 2001/2002
The Director of Community and Social Services submitted the Service Plan for 2001/2002 for the Community and Social Services Directorate.

The Service Plan detailed the key objectives of the Directorate for 2001/2002; the strategic objectives for children and young people, adults, the community and finance; and areas for growth and expenditure of the Directorate by area of service. 

Members discussed the following matters arising from consideration of the plan:-

· The eligibility criteria required and process for formulating care packages for individuals.

· Consultation processes and dealing with public expectations for services.

· Arrangements for the involvement of service users and carers.

· The occupational therapy and wheelchair service development. (Members were advised of how it was proposed to apply to use flexibilities under the Health Act 1999).

· The Meals on Wheels Service and the intention to increase the number of users taking up self regenerated frozen meals.

· The strategic objectives for children and young people, adults and the community to be achieved by fulfilling the Government objectives for children.  (The Committee were advised of the targets for 31st March, 2002, and of the current position regarding meeting those targets.  E. Murphy indicated that the target figures for all the Government objectives for children were to be submitted by the end of May, 2001, to the Department of Health, and that a report detailing the actual figures would be submitted to the Scrutiny Committee at their July meeting).

· The proposal, by 2002, to reduce the number of compulsory mental health admissions to hospital by 5%.  (Members were advised of the National Service Framework and Action Plan and of the proposals with new resources to create other services to give a replacement service to the current hospital services available to achieve this proposal).

· The position regarding Direct Payments and the increased support available to work with people on this matter.


AGREED:
THAT the plan, and matters raised and discussed, be noted.

78.
SOCIAL SERVICES INSPECTORATE INSPECTION OF THE LOCAL AUTHORITY SOCIAL SERVICES AND VOLUNTARY SECTOR WORKING RELATIONSHIP
The Director of Community and Social Services submitted a report giving details of the actions taken following the SSI inspection of the local authority Social Services and Voluntary Sector working relationship.


AGREED:
THAT the report, and progress made on the action plans developed from the SSI's recommendations, be noted.

79.
REVIEW OF ADULT COMMISSIONING FUNCTION, 2000/2001
A report of the Lead Member for the Community and Social Services Directorate was submitted containing details of the recent developments in the commissioning of care services for vulnerable adults within Salford.  The report contained examples of developments in six main areas of domestic care, extra care sheltered housing, residential care, community support, provision of welfare meals and dispersed housing.

Members referred to a number of issues arising from consideration of the report, including -

· the reprovision of the domestic tasks service and the reasons for the decline in the take-up of the service;

· the monitoring process in place  for the domestic tasks service to ensure high quality standards were maintained and that Manchester Care were meeting the detailed service specification developed by the Commissioning Unit.  (Members asked where and how contact was made with receivers of the services, and were advised that this was by Manchester Care and that the Directorate were working jointly with them to undertake customer satisfaction surveys);

· The proposals for the provision of residential care for older people within local authority homes to be passed to a "not for profit" Trust in the near future, and the timescales for this process; and

· Flow Foods - frozen meals delivered on a weekly basis by an independent contractor from an extensive menu.  (Members were advised of the assessments undertaken for people receiving this service and the choice and flexibility provided). 


AGREED:
THAT the report, and matters raised and discussed, be noted.

80.
BEST VALUE REVIEW - SUPPORT FOR OLDER PEOPLE AT HOME
A report of the Support for Older People at Home Review Team was submitted on progress in undertaking the review.

The report (a) indicated that the terms of reference agreed by the Scrutiny Committee on 11th October, 2000, identified services to be reviewed as home care, meals on wheels, day care, sheltered housing (excluding assets), very sheltered housing and care on call, (b) contained information on the progress of the review in relation to the strategy for older people, audit of early reviews, Members reality checks, Beacon Council practices, Key 4 Cs and other issues, and (c) concluded that it was anticipated that a final report would be available for the Scrutiny Panel in August, 2001.

AGREED:
THAT the progress report be noted.

81.
WORKPLAN FOR THE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
Members considered (a) a workplan setting out the issues which were scheduled to be presented to the Committee over the next four months, and (b) details of the issues which had yet to be incorporated into the programme.


AGREED:
(1) THAT the workplan, and details, be noted.




(2) THAT the report of the Director of Community and Social Services concerning Adult Services: Monitoring Unit Costs, proposed to be considered at the May meeting, be considered at the June meeting.




(3) THAT the report of the Director of Education and Leisure concerning the Cultural Strategy and links with The Lowry, proposed to be considered at the May meeting, be considered at the July meeting.



(4) THAT the joint report of the Directors of Education and Leisure and Director of Community and Social Services regarding the education of children looked after by the local authority, proposed to be considered at the May meeting, be considered at the July meeting.

82.
SCHOOL ATTENDANCE AND EXCLUSIONS
P. Woodhouse and D. Rowland, of District Audit, presented a report on the Audit undertaken in 1999/2000 of school attendance and exclusions in Salford.  

The Audit (a) examined how the Council was seeking to improve attendance and behaviour in schools including the range of provision made for pupils with behavioural difficulties and (b) looked at the provision made by the Council for pupils who were out of school for any reason, and considered evidence about how schools managed attendance and behaviour.  It was reported that the aim of the Audit was to help the Council set its approach to the problems of school attendance and exclusion - in particular whether it was on course to meet the national targets for improvement set out by the Government.

Members discussed the Audit report, with particular reference to -

· exclusion rates in primary schools being lower than average for comparable authorities, with the position deteriorating in secondary schools where exclusion rates were amongst the highest and the reasons for this;

· exclusions from school, and the percentage of pupils being excluded with special educational needs;

· absence reasons, and the action being taken by the Education Leisure Directorate in consultation with the Education Welfare Service, the Social Services Directorate and with other partners, such as the Police, to address this issue; and

· the Education Welfare Service, and the recent restructuring of the service to ensure that the resources available were achieving the best possible outcomes.

 83.
EARLY YEARS STRATEGY IN SALFORD
The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report indicating that (a) the four Early Years Centres had been successful, (b) although placements for children had continued, the admissions criteria were being reviewed so as to take account of the new assessment framework for children in need, (c) an evaluation of community activities was underway, (d) the Centres played a major role in supporting wider Early Years and Childcare Strategy – particularly in relation to the Under Fives and Special Educational Needs as well as by disseminating good practice, supporting locality groups and engaging with the Surestart Programmes, (e) the Early Years Development and Childcare  Partnership helped to deliver not only the overall aims of H.M. Government (to increase opportunities for all, build responsibilities and secure communities and raise productivity and sustainable growth) but also the Community Strategy and (f) the ambitious targets set out in the Early Years Development and Childcare Plan had been met.

AGREED:
THAT the report, and progress made, be noted.

84.
BEST VALUE REVIEW - SERVICES TO SCHOOLS/FAIR FUNDING
A report of the Services to Schools/Fair Funding Scrutiny Panel was submitted on the progress in undertaking the review.

The report reminded Members that the review was focusing on issues at two levels, firstly, it was looking at the strategic issues relating to how the Council Services to Schools were co-ordinated and delivered, and how consistency of service delivery could be assured across all services; and, secondly, at a service specific level reviewing the following services, ICT Building Cleaning and Relief Care taking Governor Services, Schools Catering Services, Property Services and Grounds Maintenance.

Members were advised that it was proposed to submit a final report to the Scrutiny Committee in June with an action plan being prepared by August, and the inspection of the review scheduled to take place at a time yet to be confirmed from September, 2001.

http://comcapps01.salford.gov.uk/WebDB30/docs/FOLDER/SDM/CMS/SSCR/SSCR090501A.DOC

